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Bulletin 
The Bulletin of Region 14, The American Iris Society, is published tri-annually in the 

months of March, July and November under the direction of the Publication Committee and 

the Executive Committee of Region 14.  The Bulletin is mailed free of charge to all AIS 

members within the Region.  Region 14, The American Iris Society, is a not-for-profit 

organization, existing and functioning for the sole purpose of promoting interest in the 

genus Iris. 

The editorial staff welcomes correspondence.  Any and all letters sent to the staff 

become the property of the Bulletin and may be published as edited based on content and 

space available.  If the staff is unable to answer specific queries, we will make every effort 

to find an answer and, if appropriate to the membership in general, will publish both letter 

and answer.  Any and all articles should be submitted to the Editor before the copy 

deadlines: February 1 for the March issue, June 1 for the July issue, and October 1 

for the November issue. Computer ready copy (PLEASE DO ALL COPY IN TIMES NEW 

ROMAN - FONT SIZE 11)  supplied on a CD in either WORD or WORDPERFECT or by 

E-MAIL  with an attachment file is preferred.  PLEASE SEND PICTURES ON A CD OR  

E-MAIL. 

Correspondence regarding the content of the Bulletin should be addressed to the 

Editor.  Direct any problems regarding changes of address and circulation to the 

Circulation Manager, John I. Jones. 

 

Subscription 
Anyone may subscribe to the Bulletin by sending the annual fee of $6.00 (domestic) 

or $7.00 (foreign) to the Circulation Manager.  Triennial subscriptions can be purchased 

for $15.00 (domestic) and  $16.50 (foreign).  Checks or money orders should be made 

out to Region 14, AIS and sent to the Treasurer, Helen Franklin. E-mail copy of 

subscription to Circulation Manager, John I. Jones.  (See inside front cover for 

addresses.) 

 

Commercial Advertisements 
 
Commercial ads and classified advertising should be sent to the Advertising 

Manager, Mary Lee Fortner, along with a check made payable to Region 14- AIS.  All 

commercial and classified advertising must be in the hands of the Advertising Manager by 

the copy deadline for the rest of the Bulletin materials. 

Commercial Display ads are $60.00 for a full page, $33.00 for 1/2 page,  $24.00 for 

1/3 page, and $18.00 for 1/4 page, per issue. All display ads need to be camera ready 

copy, made to size, black & white, no color. If not camera ready a setup fee will be charged.  

Growers and related suppliers may purchase directory listings for the year for $15.00 for 1 

through 4 lines, and $30 for 5 through 8 lines, or  additional lines at $15.00  per 4 line 

increment.  

         Classified ads are priced at $7.50 per single listing for 30 words or less.      __ 
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REGION 14 CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
REGIONAL MEETING SCHEDULE: 
   
JUDGES TRAINING                                 April 11, 2009 
Contact: Kathy Braaten, JT Chair - katbrat@cebridge.net  530-477-2811 
 
SPRING REGIONAL  2009                      April  24-25, 2009 
Hosted by:  Santa Rosa Iris Society                                                
Contact: Joe Lawrence   clvineyard@aol.com            707-938-2951 
  
FALL REGIONAL    2009                     October 23-24, 2009 
Hosted by:  Sacramento Iris Society 
Contact:   Shirley Trio  shirleytrio@clearwire.net        209-551-6323 
 
SPRING REGIONAL 2010                TBA     
Hosted by:  Region 14 Board 
Contact:    Shirley Trio  Shirleytrio@clearwire.net       209-551-6323 
 
FALL REGIONAL 2010      TBA 

Hosted by:  Fresno Iris Society        
 

2009 FLOWER SHOWS 
APRIL 18 
Fresno Iris Society Sierra Vista Mall, Clovis, CA       10am-7pm  
Contact:   Michele Gunderson    dm_gunderson@sbcglobal.net 
 
James M. Gibson Iris        Society Sequoia Mall, Visalia, CA 
Contact: George Sutton info@suttoniris.com           559-784-5107 
 
APRIL 18-19 
Las Vegas Iris Society  12pm-5pm/10am-4pm  Nevada Garden Club Bldg 

3333 Washington, Las Vegas, Nevada   N/W corner of Lorenzi Park 
Contact: Mary Lee Fortner          mybasket@cox.net                      
702-228-0827 
 
Sacramento Iris Society       Shepard Garden Center  

3330 McKinley Blvd, Sacramento CA 
Contact: Kathy Braaten   katbrat@cebridge.net         530-477-2811 
 
Sydney B. Mitchell Iris Society     Lakeside Park Garden Center 
      Bellevue Ave.,   Oakland,   CA     1pm-5pm / 10am-5pm 
Contact: Jean Richter Richter@eecs.berkeley.edu     510-864-7962 
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MAY 2 
Mt. Diablo Iris Society   First Baptist Church ,      Walnut Creek,  CA 
Contact:   Joe Balch jbca01@yahoo.com 
 
MAY 2-3 
Monterey Bay Iris Society Capitola Mall 
       1855 41

st
 Avenue   Capitola,   CA      12pm-8pm / 12pm-6pm 

Contact:   Charley Kearns  kcf@verizon.net 
 
Sierra Foothills Iris Society Auburn Civic Center - Rose Room 
       1225 Lincoln Way, Auburn,   CA 
Contact:   Jerry Whisler j.whisler@wildblue.net 
 
MAY 9 
Redwood Iris Society     Ukiah Garden Club Clubhouse  12pm - 4pm 
contact:   Kitty Loberg                             707-485-7907  
 
2009 RHIZOME SALES 
 
JUNE 27-28 
Las Vegas Iris Society                      Plant World Nursery 
      5111 West Charleston, Las Vegas, Nevada 
Contact:   Mary Lee Fortner mybasket@cox.net                  

702-228-0827 
 
JUNE 27 
Monterey Bay Iris Society Smart Gardening Faire 
       Skypark   Kings Village Road   Scotts Valley, CA 
Contact: Sheryl McEwan sherylmcewan@pacbell.net 
 
AUGUST 2 
Monterey Bay Iris Society Deer Park Shopping Center 
       Hwy. 1 & Rio del Mar Blvd   Aptos,   CA 
Contact:   Thomas Karwin  gardening@karwin.com   
 
AUGUST 8 
Fresno Iris Society   Fresno State University Horticulture Bldg. Fresno,    
Contact: Michele Gunderson   dm_gunderson@sbcglobal.net7am-12pm 
 
Monterey Bay Iris Society Aptos Farmer’s Market 
       Cabrillo College, 600 Soquel Dr., Aptos, CA       8am-12pm 
Contact:   Thomas Karwin gardening@karwin.com 
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AIS  CONVENTION  
KANSAS CITY, MO                                                           
May 11-16, 2009 

Contact:   Debora Hughes,    785-883-4737   dhughes936@myvine.com 
 
FALL BOARD MEETING                     November 6-8, 200 
Contact:   Paul W. Gossett     918-742-1204    Pwgossett@juno.com  
 
MADISON, WI                                                                    
May 31-June 5  2010 
Contact:   John Baker             608-825-7423   
johnbaker1@verison.net  
 
FALL BOARD MEETING                                                                     
TBA  
Contact:   Terry Aitken           360-573-4472    Terry@flowerfantasy.net  
 
VICTORIA, BC, CANADA                                               
May 30-June 4, 2011   Contact:    Ted E. Baker         250-653-4430     
Tedebaker@shaw.ca 
 
ONTARIO, CA                                                                       
April 16-21, 20012   Contact: Kathy Chilton           520-822-1497     
Ranchiris@aol.com    Jill Bonino                818-790-3256     
Aistreas@earthlink.net  
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From the Desk of 
Lynn Williams, RVP 
 
Woo Whoo!  Spring is in the air and our favorite irises will soon be in 
bloom.  By the time you get this Spring Bulletin, I am sure that many of 
you will have irises in bloom and you’ll get to enjoy the efforts that you put 
in maintaining your iris beds all year long.  Here in the mountains we are 
still locked in winter, but the daffodils are poking up and so are the grape 
hyacinths.  I can hardly wait to see the irises in all their glory.  And just 
think, not only do we get to see our own irises in bloom, but the Spring 
Regional in Santa Rosa this year will be another spectacular Regional with 
wonderful guest iris gardens.   
Santa Rosa has put a lot of effort into making the upcoming Spring 
Regional a fun and educational event.  They have a great guest speaker 
lined up and four beautiful gardens to tour.  Don’t forget this is an 
opportunity for fellowship with other Irisarian and the chance to meet new 
people and make new friends. All centered on our favorite flower, the iris.  
Plan on attending and be sure to bring your check book, because this year 
we will be raffling off a life time membership to the American Iris Society, 
as well as having a delightful assortment of items at the silent auction.   
 
Take the time to invite a fellow member of your society to ride share to the 
Regional, it will make your journey much faster and more enjoyable to 
have the company.   A good savings tip is to share a room at the 
Regional with one of your friends.  As a society, you might consider 
paying for the registration fee for one of your members as a door prize, or 
having a scholarship available for all or partial payment for registration for 
one of your members.  Don’t forget that the Regionals are for everyone, 
not just officers or hybridizers.  Come one, come all to this year’s Spring 
Regional and be prepared to have an enjoyable time. 
 
If your society doesn’t have an organized tour of its members’ iris gardens 
during iris bloom, it might be a good idea to start this tradition.  Not only 
does it allow you to enjoy each other’s gardens and see irises in bloom 
that you don’t have, it is an excellent opportunity to educate and 
encourage your members.  It is also an excellent way to spot misnamed 
irises.  Correcting misnamed irises will help keep your rhizome sales 
more accurate and encourage your members to check their own gardens 
with the AIS checklists and Registration booklets.  Let’s face it; no one’s 
perfect, even the big commercial iris gardens sometimes make mistakes.  
There is nothing more annoying than to search through all the rhizomes 
that are  
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being offered for sale at your society for that special iris, buy it, plant it and 
when it comes up, find out that it is some other iris that you really didn’t want, 
or already have.  At the garden tour, it is also a place to share ideas on how 
you got rid of an invasive weed or the special formula you use to get rid of 
gophers, moles, etc.  Also, you can share iris cultural tips on which 
amendments you use that have been successful for your soil.  All this sharing 
of information will help everyone in your society and don’t forget that it can be a 
fun outing for your society. 

Looking forward to seeing you at the Regional,    ________ 
 
Lynn Williams 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

- 8  - 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

- 9 –  



- Revisions to the Region 14 By-Laws 
-  
It has come to my attention that some of you are wondering why it is 
necessary to revise the By-Laws.  The By-Laws are outdated and do not 
reflect the way the Region has been doing business for many years.  
Since we are now a 501(c)3 non profit corporation we are required to file a 
copy of the new By-Laws with the State of California every time a change 
is made to the By-Laws.  As a consequence, the By-Laws need a 
complete revision.  Specific dates need to be taken out of the By-Laws 
and words like annual or yearly need to be put in.  Some specific details 
can be put in the Standing Rules to allow more flexibility for future Region 
14 Boards.  It is easy to change the Standing Rules, but difficult to change 
the By-Laws, so they need to be updated and streamlined. 
 
Here are just a few items that are being revised:  There are no provisions 
for what to do in the case of vacated positions due to incapacity or death.  
There is no provision stating the length of term of elected officers or 
appointed officers.  The duties of the officers are very sketchy and need 
to be spelled out in more detail.  There have been no duties listed for the 
Immediate Past RVP.  The process of nominating and electing officers 
needs to be redone because we are no longer in compliance with the 
By-Laws.  According to the By-Laws the slate of nominated officers must 
be published in the Fall Bulletin before they are elected at the Fall 
Regional.  We no longer have a Fall Bulletin.   
The Revision Committee has worked hard and we all need to have a better 
understanding of how complicated this revision is, and to discuss it and get 

it right.    __ 
 
Lynn Williams 
Region 14 RVP 
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The Old Man and the Dog by Catherine Moore 
 
"Watch out! You nearly broad sided that car!" My father yelled at me.  "Can't 
you do anything right?" 
 
Those words hurt worse than blows. I turned my head toward the elderly man 
in the seat beside me, daring me to challenge him. A lump rose in my throat as 
I averted my eyes. I wasn't prepared for another battle.  "I saw the car, Dad. 
Please don't yell at me when I'm driving."  My voice was measured and 
steady, sounding far calmer than I really felt. 
 
Dad glared at me, then turned away and settled back. At home I left Dad in 
front of the television and went outside to collect my thoughts. Dark, heavy 
clouds hung in the air with a promise of rain. The rumble of distant thunder 
seemed to echo my inner turmoil. What could I do about him? 
 
Dad had been a lumberjack in Washington and Oregon He had enjoyed being 
outdoors and had reveled in pitting his strength against the forces of nature. 
He had entered grueling lumberjack competitions, and had placed often.  The 
shelves in his house were filled with trophies that attested to his powers. 
 
The years marched on relentlessly. The first time he couldn't lift a heavy log, 
he joked about it; but later that same day I saw him outside alone, straining to 
lift it. He became irritable whenever anyone teased him about his advancing 
age, or when he couldn't do something he had done as a younger man. 
 
Four days after his sixty-seventh birthday, he had a heart attack. An 
ambulance sped him to the hospital while a paramedic administered CPR to 
keep blood and oxygen flowing.  At the hospital, Dad was rushed into an 
operating room. He was lucky; he survived. But something inside Dad died. 
His zest for life was gone.  He obstinately refused to follow doctor's orders. 
Suggestions and offers of help were turned aside with sarcasm and insults. 
The number of visitors thinned, then finally stopped altogether. Dad was left 
alone.  My husband, Dick, and I asked Dad to come live with us on our small 
farm. We hoped the fresh air and rustic atmosphere would help him adjust. 
 
Within a week after he moved in, I regretted the invitation. It seemed nothing 
was satisfactory. He criticized everything I did. I became frustrated and 
moody. Soon I was taking my pent-up anger out on Dick. We began to bicker 
and argue.  Alarmed, Dick sought out our pastor and explained the situation. 
The clergyman set up weekly counseling appointments for us. At the close of 
each session he prayed, asking God to soothe Dad's troubled mind. 
But the months wore on and God was silent. Something had to be done and it 
was up to me to do it.  The next day I sat down with the phone book and 
methodically called each of the mental health clinics listed in the Yellow 
Pages. I explained my  
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problem to each of the sympathetic voices that answered in vain.  Just when I 
was giving up hope, one of the voices suddenly exclaimed, "I just read 
something that might help you! Let me go get the article." 
 
I listened as she read. The article described a remarkable study done at a 
nursing home. All of the patients were under treatment for chronic depression. 
Yet their attitudes had improved dramatically when they were given 
responsibility for a dog. 
 
I drove to the animal shelter that afternoon. After I filled out a questionnaire, a 
uniformed officer led me to the kennels. The odor of disinfectant stung my 
nostrils as I moved down the row of pens. Each contained five to seven dogs. 
Long-haired dogs, curly-haired dogs, black dogs, spotted dogs all jumped up, 
trying to reach me. I studied each one but rejected one after the other for 
various reasons too big, too small, too much hair. As I neared the last pen a 
dog in the shadows of the far corner struggled to his feet, walked to the front of 
the run and sat down. It was a pointer, one of the dog world's aristocrats. But 
this was a caricature of the breed. 
 
Years had etched his face and muzzle with shades of gray. His hipbones jutted 
out in lopsided triangles. But it was his eyes that caught and held my attention. 
Calm and clear, they beheld me unwaveringly.  I pointed to the dog.   “Can 
you tell me about him?"  The officer looked, then shook his head in 
puzzlement. "He's a funny one. Appeared out of nowhere and sat in front of the 
gate. We brought him in, figuring someone would be right down to claim him. 
That was two weeks ago and we've heard nothing.   
“His time is up tomorrow." He gestured helplessly. 
 
As the words sank in I turned to the man in horror. "You mean you're going to 
kill him?"  Ma'am," he said gently, "that's our policy”. We don't have room for 
every unclaimed dog."  I looked at the pointer again. The calm brown eyes 
awaited my decision. "I'll take him," I said.. 
 
I drove home with the dog on the front seat beside me. When I reached the 
house I honked the horn twice. I was helping my prize out of the car when Dad 
shuffled onto the front porch. "Ta-da! Look what I got for you, Dad!" I said 
excitedly. 
 
Dad looked, then wrinkled his face in disgust. "If I had wanted a dog I would 
have gotten one. And I would have picked out a better specimen than that bag 
of bones. Keep it! I don't want it" Dad waved his arm scornfully and turned 
back toward the house.  Anger rose inside me. It squeezed together my throat 
muscles and pounded into my temples. "You'd better get used to him, Dad. 
He's staying!"  Dad ignored me. "Did you hear me, Dad?" I screamed. 
At those words Dad whirled angrily, his hands clenched at his sides, his eyes 
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narrowed and blazing with hate. We stood glaring at each other like duelists, when 
suddenly the pointer pulled free from my grasp.  He wobbled toward my dad and sat 
down in front of him.. Then slowly, carefully, he raised his paw.  Dad's lower jaw 
trembled as he stared at the broken down pointer.  Confusion replaced the anger in his 
eyes. The pointer waited patiently. Then Dad was on his knees hugging the animal. 
 
It was the beginning of a warm and intimate friendship. Dad named the pointer 
Cheyenne. Together he and Cheyenne explored the community. They spent long hours 
walking down dusty lanes. They spent reflective moments on the banks of streams, 
angling for tasty trout.. They even started to attend Sunday services together, Dad 
sitting in a pew and Cheyenne lying quietly at his feet. 
 
Dad and Cheyenne were inseparable throughout the next three years Dad's bitterness 
faded, and he and Cheyenne made many friends. Then late one night I was startled to 
feel Cheyenne 's cold nose burrowing through our bed covers. He had never before 
come into our bedroom at night.  I woke Dick, put on my robe and ran into my father's 
room. Dad lay in his bed, his face serene.  But his spirit had left quietly sometime 
during the night. 
 
Two days later my shock and grief deepened when I discovered Cheyenne lying dead 
beside Dad's bed. I wrapped his still form in the rag rug he had slept on. As Dick and I 
buried him near a favorite fishing hole, I silently thanked the dog for the help he had 
given me in restoring Dad's peace of mind. 
 
The morning of Dad's funeral dawned overcast and dreary. This day looks like the way 
I feel, I thought, as I walked down the aisle to the pews reserved for family. I was 
surprised to see the many friends Dad and Cheyenne had made filling the church. The 
pastor began his eulogy. It was a tribute to both Dad and the dog who had changed his 
life.. And then the pastor turned to Hebrews 13:2. "Do not neglect to show hospitality 
to strangers, for by this some have entertained angels without knowing it."  "I've often 
thanked God for sending that angel," he said. 
 
For me, the past dropped into place, completing a puzzle that I had not seen before: the 
sympathetic voice that had just read the right article..Cheyenne 's unexpected 
appearance at the animal shelter. . ..his calm acceptance and complete devotion to my 
father. . and the proximity of their deaths. And suddenly I understood. I knew that God 
had answered my prayers after all. 
 
Life is too short for drama and petty things, so laugh hard, love truly and forgive 
quickly. Live While You Are Alive. Forgive now those who made you cry.. You might 
not get a second time.  
    __ 
Editor note:   I found this on the internet and it said to pass it on.  I do not 
know the original writer but I thank her for this wonderful story.   
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UPDATE ON VIRGINIA MESSICK MEMORIAL IRIS GARDEN    
 

By: Bob Canning, Mt. Diablo Iris Society      RJCIRIS@AOL.com 

 

Our long time iris lover and hybridizer Virginia Messick passed away last 
April. Her husband, Bill Messick,  has begun a memorial garden for Virginia’s irises 
introductions. Through the generous contribution of fellow iris growers, he has 
received just over half of all Virginia's iris. These have been planted in the garden area 
Bill prepared for them. But there are still iris to be located to complete the project. 

 
Below is the list of iris needed. Please search your garden area and get your 

fellow gardeners to look for them as well. Lets all work to help complete Bill's dream. 

 

ALADDIN'S FLAME  SDB      1993 

BARROW POINT  TB   R 1988 * 

BRIDESMAID IN PINK TB       2000 

FUTURE WATCH  TB       1992 

HUCK FINN    IB       1991 

MANOR BORN  TB       1994 

MATHILDE   TB       2001 

MIZ MARY   TB       1995 

PALACE GUARD  TB       1977 

PHANTASY IN PINK TB       1999 

RAYTHEON   SDB   R  1991 * 

ROSY SCENARIO  TB       2000 

RUSTY NAIL  SDB       1993 

 

  * Barrow Point and Raytheon are registered names, but no introduction 

date shown. 

 

If you have and can supply any of these iris, please let Bill Messick 

know or send them to him at:  200 Pine Creek Road,  Walnut Creek,  CA  

94598.       Bill's e-mail is Messnick@AOL.com.   ________ 
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      REGION 14 OF THE AMERICAN IRIS SOCIETY  

                            2009 PROPOSED BUDGET  

EXPENSES BY ITEM:  

Bulletin   Publishing 2500.00

      "       Postage/Label/Mail 1150.00

      "       Color Pages 500.00

      "       Editor Expense 100.00

RVP Allowance  2500.00

Finance, Summer Fundraiser 150.00

      "       Beardless Purchases 400.00

      "        Misc.Raffles /Auctions 100.00

      "        Sales Taxes 150.00

Judges' Training  1500.00

Science Committee 500.00

Awards and Trophies 600.00

Honorary Awards  100.00

Supplies/ Legal  200.00

Historian   100.00

Scholarship  550.00

Youth Incentive  300.00

Membership   50.00

Internet Services  60.00

S.F. Flower Show  500.00

New Societies-seed money  300.00

TOTAL EXPENSES $12,310.00

REVENUES BY ITEM: 

Bulletin Advertising 300.00

Bulletin Subscriptions 15.00

Donations from Societies * 800.00

Donations/Raffles  75.00

Interest   775.00

Judges' Training  1500.00

Registration fees, Spring/Fall Regional 500.00

Finance, Spring Fundraiser 1500.00
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       "    Summer Fundraiser      2500.00        

"       Fall Beardless Fundraiser      1000.00 
Finance, Fall Fundraiser, Raffle/Donations       125.00 
Subtotal       9090.00 
Use of Reserve Funds     3,220.00 
TOTAL REVENUES $12,310.00 
 
 
       

 
               REGION 14 OF THE AMERICAN IRIS SOCIETY 
           TRESURERS REPORT 01-01-08 THROUGH 12-31-08 

      Funds At   
                BUDGETED      12-31-08 

CHECKING ENDING BALANCE   $   2,821.96   
SAVINGS -LOIS OBRIEN    $      541.19  
SAVINGS ENDING BALANCE   $ 27,940.04   
    TOTAL ASSETS     $ 31,303.19 
EXPENSES BY ITEM:   
Bulletin- Publishing  3000.00 2385.00 
      "       Postage/Label/Mail 1150.00   953.42 
      "       Color Pages     264.00 
      "       Editor Expense   100.00   118.51 
RVP Allowance  2500.00 1673.25 
Finance, Summer Fundraiser   150.00   157.70 
      "         Beardless Purchases   300.00   400.00 
      "         Miscellaneous/Auctions/Raffles   100.00     45.51 
      "         Sales Taxes    100.00   137.00 
Judges' Training  1200.00   105.40 
Spring Regional-garden markers    335.45 
Science Committee    500.00  
Awards and Trophies    500.00   524.34 
Honorary Awards    100.00   102.96 
Office/Legal    200.00     73.34 
Franchise Tax Board-prior yrs    130.00 
Historian     50.00  
Scholarship   550.00   550.00  
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Region 14 
The American Iris Society 

 
Minutes of Region 14 Budget Meeting 
Oakland, CA 
Saturday, January 24, 2009 
 
By:  Rick Williams, Regional Secretary 
 
RVP Lynn Williams called the 2009 Annual Budget meeting of Region 14 to 
order Saturday, January 24, 2009, at 9:15 a.m. in Oakland, CA.  RVP 
Williams expressed thanks to the Sydney B. Mitchell Iris Society for hosting 
the meeting and welcomed everyone.  A sign-in sheet was circulated.  
Twenty nine (29) members signed in. 
 
PRESENT 
Executive Committee and General Committee Members present were:  
RVP Lynn Williams, Treasurer Helen Franklin, Secretary Rick Williams, 
Director Betty Ford, Director Shirley Trio, Judges Committee Chair Kathy 
Braaten, Finance Chair Ray Vickers-Traft, Internet/Electronic Service Kitty 
Loberg, Membership Chair Mary Ann Horton, Parliamentarian Riley Probst, 
Historian Marlene Wiley, Trophies and Awards Chairs Anna and David 
Cadd, and Science Chair John Stemel. 
 
ABSENT 
Bulletin Editor Mary Lee Fortner, Immediate Past RVP Betty Coyle, 
Honorary Awards Chair Glenn Corlew, and Scholarship Chair Terri Hudson.  
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
RVP Lynn made an announcement about the upcoming San Francisco 
Flower Show, March 18 – 22d, at the new location in San Mateo Event 
Center in San Mateo, at 2495 South Delaware Street.  RVP Lynn said she 
will order the Display Screen from AIS, all of the paperwork has already 
been done, and Philippa Alvis is organizing the volunteers to work the booth.  
RVP Williams and others stated that this is an excellent way to reach out to 
the public at large, because so many attendees of the SF Flower show are 
from California beyond the SF Bay area.  She encouraged all Societies to 
participate; and there followed a general discussion of the various items 
needed for the booth.  
 
RVP Lynn then called for a quorum, and after a show of hands the presence 
of a quorum was announced. 
RVP Lynn then announced that there was now a vacancy for Director for the 
mid 
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in the budget for 2009.  Several other changes were made to the income side 
and the expense side, and after further discussion and upon a motion by John 
Pesek, second by David Cadd, the 2009 budget, as amended, was approved 
by voice vote.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS  
It was also decided, after a brief discussion, to have some sort of symbol put 
next to the names of all of the societies listed in the Bulletin who are 
contributing societies.  The motion was moved by Philippa Alvis and 
seconded by Ray Vickers-Traft, and approved by voice vote. 
 
Internet/Web Master Kitty Loberg then discussed the web site, and there was 
general agreement that the web site was great, and Kitty was thanked for her 
outstanding work by acclimation.  There was a discussion of whether or not 
now was a good time to move the Bulletin to the web site exclusively, or 
reduce printing to just those who requested it in print; after a spirited 
discussion it was decided to commence publishing the Bulletin on the web site 
and over time start to educate the Region members to rely on the web site 
instead of a printed Bulletin.  It was announced that while color printing in the 
Bulletin was costly, and therefore limited, color in a web site version could 
have as much color as anyone wanted without it costing anything for the 
Region.  Kitty agreed to post the last two Bulletins on the web site, and it was 
agreed that everyone in the Region would be informed when the Bulletins 
would be on the website, and that for now the Bulletin would continue to be 
printed and also be posted on the web site for those who wished to download 
it.  Kitty would give a report of the results of this at the end of the year.  It was 
also discussed whether due to the cost of printing in color, the Bulletin would 
go to black and white; finally it was decided to gradually make changes that 
could hopefully result in fewer printed Bulletins and with most of the Region 
members getting their Bulletins from the web site.  RVP Lynn reminded 
everyone that there are still large portions of the Region’s membership that do 
not have a computer and that they should not suffer any downgrading of the 
Bulletin.  Instead, we should focus on allowing those who wish to get their 
Bulletin via our website, to do so.  A motion was made to delete the $500 in 
the budget for color pages in the Bulletin in 2009, but it died for lack of a 
second and after further discussion. 
 
John Jones then announced that there would be a Judge’s training on Awards 
and Ballots at the 2-20-09 meeting of the Westbay Iris Society for anyone who 
wanted to attend and learn about that subject; fee $20 if you want the training 
to count for your Judge’s Training hours and $5.00 for anyone who wants to 
attend and learn a little more about irises and to socialize. 
 
Philippa Alvis asked for volunteers for the 2009 Flower Show, and described 
the work to be done and the number of people needed to staff each shift; The 
Show is  
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REGION 14 MEMBER SOCIETIES’ INFORMATION 

If you are a contributing society you have a  - ♥♥♥♥ - and you take part in supporting 
your Region 14!!!!! 2008 
          
Societies, General Meetings, and Presiding Officers    
 

♥♥♥♥CLARA B. REES  sillyjill48@yahoo.com           408-656-4618 

First Friday of month, except July and August – 7:30 p.m. 
First Baptist Church, 17765 Daves Ave, Los Gatos, CA 
Jill McGraw, President,  P.O. Box 321  Redwood Estates, CA 95044 
Philippa Alvis, Vice President       pandjalvis@verizon.net          408-395-2144 
Mary Lou Wyman, Secretary                          408-725-8626 
Mary Collins, Treasurer mc.rescuesgreys@gmail.com            408-971-3042 

 
FRESNO                   dm_gunderson@sbcglobal.net        
First Monday, February-June, September-November 
Hope Lutheran Church, NW corner Fresno & Barstow Street Fresno 
Michele Gunderson, President    4693 W. Menlo,   Fresno, CA   93722 
Don Fennell, Vice President      FDH48@aol.com  
Terry Toney,  Secretary             earthspinner@kermantel.net  
Rose Pipkin, Treasurer              rosepipkin@aol.com            559-264-1985 
 

♥♥♥♥JAMES . GIBSON           Raffranklin@cs.com              805-878-6865 

Fourth Tuesday, January-June, September and October’ 
St. John Episcopal Church, SE corner Laspina & Prosperity Streets, Tulare, CA 
Helen Franklin, President   5621 Oakhill Ct,   Santa Maria,   CA   93455 
Margaret Sutton, Vice President   margaret@suttoniris.com                         
559-784-9011 
Sharon House, Treasurer                               559-781-7159 
Sharon House, Recording Secretary                          559-781-7159 
Mary Lou Polek, Corresponding Secretary   Mpolek@cdfa.ca.gov   559-741-0778 

 

♥♥♥♥LAS VEGAS             mybasket@cox.net                    702-228-0827 

First Monday except June, July, August and December 
Nevada Garden Club Center,  Washington & Twin Lakes, Las Vegas, NV 
Mary Lee Fortner,  President, 3337 Ascona St., Las Vegas, NV 89129 
Christine Meagher, First Vice President                              702-655-0827 
Sue Conk, Second Vice President  702-876-6477 
Dorlene Waite, Treasurer                               702-876-1525 
Jennifer Bunker, Secretary  702-326-3895 

 

♥♥♥♥LEO T. CLARK FOOTHILL AREA   Oweniris@earthlink.net   530-899-7784 

Second Sunday of the month, 1 pm, September - June 
Chico Library, 1108 Sherman Ave., Chico, CA 
Cloudia Owens, President   837 Miller Ave, Chico, CA   95928     
Jan Knecht, Vice President                                          530-343-3075 
Bob Annand, Secretary       RANNAND@att.net                  530-343-6243 
Shirley Clark, Treasurer                                             530-865-3912 
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MONTEREY BAY     tom@karwin.com                         831-426-5981 

Third Friday except May, July and December,   7:30pm 

Native Son’s Hall, 239 High Street, Santa Cruz,   CA 

Tom Karwin, President, P.O. Box 7600, Santa Cruz.  CA 

Sheryl McEwan, Vice President   sherylmcewan@pacbell.net      831-212-5861 

Charley Kearns, Treasurer     kcf@gte.net  

Jim Cummins, Secretary        jcummins@pacbell.net  

 

MT. DIABLO              jbca01@yahoo.com or RogerLane33@sbcglobal.net           

The second Friday of the month, no meeting in December, 7:15pm 

The First Baptist Church, 2336 Buena Vista Ave., Walnut Creek CA 

Joe Balch, Co-President, PO Box 5243, Walnut Creek, CA 94596    925-447-6712 

Roger Smith, Co-President, PO Box5243, Walnut Creek, CA 94596  707-745-4640 

Carl Meier, Co-Vice President,    meiercl@FinancialNetwork.com  925-930-9022 

Shirley Trio, Co-Vice President,   ShirleyTrio@clearwire.net        209-551-6323 

Barbara Whitely , Secretary       bandjwhitely@sbcglobal.net 925-685-1905 

Kent Lincoln, Treasurer         klincoln@sbcglobal.net           925-256-6404  

          

♥♥♥♥REDWOOD             lois_cook@sbcglobal.net               707-462-7047 

Third Sunday, February, March, May, July, September & October 

The Ukiah Garden Club Clubhouse, 1203 West Clay St., Ukiah, CA. 

Lois Cook, President   309 West Smith St.  Ukiah, CA 

Kitty Loberg, Vice President   loberg@adelphia.net                 707-485-7907 

Marlena Chancellor, Treasurer                                       707-463-6675 

Vacant - Recording Secretary 

 

♥♥♥♥SACRAMENTO                 shirleytrio@clearwire.net                 

Third Monday, Jan, Feb, Mar, Jun, Aug, Sept, Oct, & Nov at 7:pm  

Sacramento Garden & Arts Center, 3330 McKinley Blvd., Sacramento 

Other locations for May, June, July & Aug, potluck holiday dinner in Dec 

Shirley Trio, President   2701 Fine Ave.   Modesto,   CA          

Kathy Braaten,1st  Vice President      katbrat@cebridge.net        530-477-2811 

Alison Willy, 2nd Vice President        Alison_willy@fws.gov 916-686-6831 

Bill Fink, Treasurer                    finkblel@sbcglobal.net 916-941-3772 

Phyllis Wilburn, Secretary             abirder@aol.com             530-642-9942 

 

♥♥♥♥SAN JOAQUIN                damannfam@sbcglobal.net      209-634-8213 

Sandy Mann, President      PO Box 578668, Modesto, CA 95357 

Ted Hawkins, Vice President             tdhawk@att.net           209-538-3780 

Shirley Trio, Secretary            Shirleytrio@clearwire.net        209-551-6323 

Lorraine Nicholson, Treasurer            iris4u@pacbell.net        209-578-4184 
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DIRECTORY OF ADVERTISERS  --  2009 
 
BLUEBIRD HAVEN IRIS GARDEN, 6940 Fairplay Road, Somerset, CA95684;  
(530) 620-5017. 2900+ varieties including 1600 antiques, re-bloomers, Austin intros.  Catalog 
$1.00. Open daily 11:am to 5:pm 2nd weekend of April-3rd weekend of May.  Call on rainy 
days.  mhess1863@innercite.com  

 

 

CADD’S BEEHIVE IRIS GARDEN, 329 North Street, Healdsburg, CA95448.  Phone (707) 
433-8633; e-mail caddsiris@comcast.net   Assorted varieties of bearded and beardless irises in 
a flower garden setting.  Visitors by appointment only, please call ahead. 
 
 
HORTON FARM IRIS GARDEN, 7440 King Road, Loomis, CA 95650 
(916) 652-4351.  Over 1100 varieties - TB’s, Re-bloomers, Antiques, etc. in a park-like setting.  
Picnic areas for groups.  Open Friday-Monday during April and May, 10:am to 6:pm.  Catalog 
$1.00   www.hortonirisgarden.com  
 
 
NAPA COUNTRY IRIS GARDENS, 9087 Steele Canyon Road, Napa, CA 94558-9634; 
(707) 255-7880.  E-mail: irises@napairis.com   Send first class postage (stamp) for catalog of 
TB’s.  Visitors are welcome during bloom time, Friday thru Sunday,   10:am to 5:pm.  
Website: www.napairis.com  
    

 

NOLA’S IRIS GARDEN (PREVOST RANCH AND GARDENS) 4195 Sierra Road San 
Jose, CA 95132; e-mail: info@www.walking-p-bar.com;  Phone: 408-929-6307; Fax: 
408-929-6307 (after answering machine begins).  Specializing in TALL BEARDED and 
REBLOOMERS.  Catalog $5.00 featuring Tall bearded, Re-blooming, Space Age and Median 
Collections.  The viewing gardens are open during the bloom season (April and May) and 
during re-bloom season.  Call or visit our web site at www.walking-p-bar.com for up to date 
schedules. 
 
 
SUPERSTITION IRIS GARDENS, 2536 Old Highway (Dept. R9), Cathey’s Valley, CA 
95306-9738; Open weekends 10am to 5pm, from 4/17 through 5/10. Phone (209) 966-6277  
e-mail: randrcv@sierratel.com  Catalog $1.50, photo album (1200+ photos)at 
http://community.webshots.com/user/rickt103. 
 
 

SUTTON’S IRIS GARDENS, 16592 Road 208, Porterville, CA 93257;           

e-mail:  info@suttoniris.com. Phone: (559)784-5107, Fax: (559)784-6701. Specializing in 

REBLOOMERS.  Full color catalog $5.00 featuring  Rebloom & Median Collections and a 

Re-bloom Reliability Chart.  Official Median Display Garden. Open during the month of April, 

10AM to 6PM. During the rest of the year, call ahead for re-bloom conditions.   Visit our web 

page at: www.suttoniris.com. 
-43- 

 



Region 14  RVP’s 

1920 – 1926  Sidney B. Mitchell 

1927 – 1929  Dr. S. Stillman Berry 

1930 – 1935  E.O. Essig 

1936   Donald Milliken 

1937   Mrs. F.E. Riebold 

1938 – 1949  Mrs. Irma Pollock 

1950 – 1952  Harold Johnson 

1953 – 1954  Rose Mitchell 

1955 – 1957  Frank Crouch 

1958   Larry Gaulter 

1959 – 1961  Myrle Nahas 

1962 – 1964  Roy Oliphant 

1965 – 1967  Bernice Roe 

1968 – 1970  Glenn Corlew 

1971 – 1973  Marilyn Holloway 

1974 – 1976  Joe Ghio 

1977 – 1979  Elsiemae Nicholson 

1980 – 1982  John Weiler 

1983 – 1985  Don Denney 

1986 – 1988  Jean Erickson 

1989 – 1991  James McWhirter 

1992 – 1994  Bryce Williamson 

1995 – 1997  George Sutton 

1998 – 2000  Kitty Loberg 

2001 – 2003  Margaret Sutton 

2004 – 2006  Betty Coyle 

2007 -   Lynn Williams 

 
 


